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“MoMMAS, DON'T LET your babies grow up
to be biographers” was the refrain at the
March meeting of the UCSB History As-
sociates as Prof. Laura Kalman detailed a
litany of problems she encountered writing
the story of Supreme Court Justice Abe
Fortas. )

Writing biography is a thankless task,
Prof. Kalman told the group.

“It's no way to get a job,” she explained,
“becauseit’s notregarded as ‘cutting edge.”

Moreover, the subject overshadows the

biographer, to the point where readers just
assume the story wrote itself.

"My mother wanted to know why his
picture was on the cover of the book in-
stead of mine!" she said.

But the biggest problem, she warned, is
the closeness that inevitably grows up be-
tween the subject and the biographer.

“I worried about my instinct to shield
Fortas, and even more his wife who, unlike
Fortas, is still alive. We grew very close as
I worked on his papers,” she said.

Around her household, she said, the
working title of the book became “White-
wash: The Story of Abe Fortas."

{The actual title of the book is Abe Fortas:
A Biography. It was published by Yale Uni-

CONTINUED ON PAGE TWO

The Joy Of Saks!

SHOPPINGWILL BEon the menu of the UCSB
History Associates’ luncheon lecture at
noon on Wednesday, April 29, as Asst.
Prof. Erika Rappaport discusses the intro-
duction of American-style department
storesin London at the turn of this century.

A specialist in the social history of mod-
ern Britain, Prof. Rappaport contends that
the opening of Selfridges, London’s first
store built specifically asadepartment store,
changed much more than the way the En-
glish shopped.

It also brought respectable women for

the first time into a previously male pre- -
serve, and changed shopping into an occa- -
sion for a night onthe town, aswell astosee

and be seen.

Hence the title of her talk, “Theater of
Desire: Selling an American Department
Store in Early Twentieth Century Lon-
don.”

For the occasion, the Associates have
arranged to use the private lunch room in
Santa Barbara’s Nordstrom department
store, 17 W, Canon Perdido. Reservations
at a cost of $14 for members and $16 for
non-members may be made through the
UCSB Office of Community Relations,
(805) 893-4388.

- Because seating in the Nordstrom room
is [imited, early reservations are advised.

* ' Prof. Rappaport joined the UCSB His-

tory Department this year from Florida
CONTINUED ON PAGE TWO

NEWSLETTER OF THE UCSB HISTORY ASSOCIATES.

Department Gets Top Marks

CH. N0 B e APRIL 1998

In Extra-Mural Report Card

Tre HisTORY DEPARTMENT received the
1ong-awa.ited report from itsteam of extra-
mural reviewers at the end of Winter Quar-
ter.

The evaluators gave the department high
marks for an “exceptional” record in teach-
ing and interdisciplinary activities, and
concluded that it “fully deserves its high
rank among programs nationally.”

- The three-person panel was composed
of Williarmm Chafe of Duke University,
Patricia O'Brien of UC Irvine and Leila
Fawaz of Tufts, who chaired the commit-
tee.

They based their report on a self-assess-
ment prepared by the Department last
Spring and a massive notebook of data
assembled by the Program Review Panel,
a faculty board which oversees the review
process, and on-site interviews with fac-

ulty and staff conducitecl last January.

Allthree evaluators, in addition ta being
History professors themselves, have had
extensive administrative experience. Profs.
Chafe and Fawaz are both deans, and Prof.
(O'Brien is director of the UC Humanities
Institute.

In their report, the extra-mural team
praised the department for “a superb job of
recruiting faculty” and urged the adminis-
tration to provide it with a three-year re-
cruttment plan for completing its renewal
program.

“The faculty has set high scholarly stan-
dards for itself,” the report stated. “It has
used every recruiting opportunity to im-
prove the research component of its fac-
ulty, and its commitment to intellectual
quality has helped the depar'tment acquire
a national reputation.”

The evaluators were particnlarly im-

CONTINUED ON PAGE THREE



UCSB Hosts
ChinaConfab

UCSB wAS HOSTto an interna-
tional symposium on Non-Chi-
nese Sources for Late Imperial
Chinese History from March
19.21.

The symposium was orga-
nized jointly by Prof. Mark
Elliott and Prof. Naoto Kato,
THC Visiting Fellow in 1997-
98 and Visiting Scholar in the
History Department.

Among the 18 participants
in the symposium were schol-
ars from UCSB, Berkeley, In-

diana, Hawai'l, Georgetown,

Harvard and MIT, as well as
scholars from universities and

research institutes in Tokyo,

QOsaka,Kobe, Venice, and St.

Petersburg.

Symposium members faced

linguistic challenges of their
ownduring the three-day meet-
ing, as papers and discussions
were offered in English, Japa-
nese, and Chinese,

Withinterpreting help from
Profs. Tsuyoshi Hasegawaand
Joshua Fogel, however, par-
ticipants found 1t possible to
carry the dialogue reasonably
smoothly.

“As with our Qing sources,
we shall perhaps find out later
what was lost in translation,”
Prof. Elliott quipped.
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versity Press in 1990 and was

awarded theLittleton-Griswold
Prize of the American Histori-
cal Association forthebestbook
that year on the history of
American law and society.)

Another problem the biog-
rapher faces, she said, is the
issue of invasion of privacy.

For this reason, Prof.
Kalman added, she came to see
herselfin a dual role as “a per-
sonal friend and also a voyeur,
or even a burglar.”

And, in the case of a Su-
preme Court Justice, there is
alsothe problem of the amount
of materials in the archives.

“1 love archives,” she con-
fessed, “for the same reason [
love reading other people’s
mail.”

But the archives of a Su-
preme Court Justice “are both
endless and dull,” with count-
less drafts of each decision that
have to be combed for clues to
the Justice’s state of mind.

“Ittakesthe skill ofaliterary
biographer with none of the
joy,” she explained. “These are

not literary masterpieces.”
CONTINUED CN P. 3

How It Used To Be Done

RETIREMENT DOES NOT neces-
sa.rﬂy mean an end to head-
lines, as two of the History De-
partments own erneritid profes-
§0rs can testiEy.

Prof. Robert O. Collins will
return to the History Channel
this month with his long-
awaited special on Dr
Livingstone, which debuts
April 16 at 8 p.m. The program
is a sequel to one on the jour-
nalist Stanley, whose search for
the missing Dr. Livingstone
was avidly followed by Victo-
rian readers.

Also making headlines is
Prof. Joachim Remak, whose
book on the Swiss Civil War
has now appeared ina German
edition that is being widely re-
viewed throughout Switzer-
land.

The Swiss war preceded the
American Civil War by some
15 years, and like that war was
also sparked by an issue of
“states’ rights,” in this case the
rights of the individual Swiss
cantons as opposed to the Fed-

eration.
Unlike the American war,

Shopping

CONTINUED FROM P. 1

International University,
where she was an assistant pro-
fessor. She received her BA
from Berkeley, an MA from
Columbia and, in 1993, 2 PhD
from Rutgers.

She is the author of several
articles on department stores,
the theater and the finances of
women in Victorian and
Edwardian England.

Her book, Skopping for Plea-
aure: Gender, Commerce ang Pub-
lic Life in London s West End, 1860-
1914, is slated for publication
next year by Princeton Uni-

versity Press.
]

Prof. Joachim Remak

however, the Swiss war re-
sulted in very few casualties
and was settled amicably. For
this reason, Prof. Remak en-
titled his book A Very Crvil War.

The Newe Ziircher Zeitung
hailed the German edition as
“the only available history . . .
that is both easily readable and
fa.ctualiy sound, of the turbu-
lent months of 1847,” and
Sarganverlinder Magazin called
it both “instructive” and “sus-
penseful.”

Swiss experts, who tend to
scorn work on their history by
foreign scholars, have praised
the book for its accuracy and
style.

“History is presented not as
a catalogue of facts, but grace-
fully and readably,” wrote a
reviewer in Walliser Bote.
“Thanks to the contemporary
observations of bystandersand
participants, as well as to its
bold organization, the book
reads easily and enjoyably, like
a summer novel.”

Schweizer Soldat, a publica-
tion of the Swiss Army, recom-
mended the book as indispens-
able reading,” and Blick called
it “masterful, light-hearted, sus-
penseful.”

Prof, Remak’sboock wasalso
serialized in a Berlin newspa-

per, Der Buns.



P i’éSide'nt's' Comer )

My calendars at home and work are starred and
highlighted for Wednesday, May 20 at 4.p.m. for the
UCSB History Department Awards Ceremony in the
Interdisciplinary Humanites Center Conference Room
on the sixth floor of the Humanites and Social Sciences
Building (HSSB).

Thls event competes with Disneyland for the reputa-—
tion of “the happiest place on earth”! It is the
culmmatlon of the efforts of so many; the
persevering students who are honored that
day and their professors who have gulded
and mentored them.
 Asmembers of the History Assomates
- who have contributed to the awards being-
presented, it is exciting and affirming to see how enthu-
sxa,stlcaliy our efforts are received and how weii-deserv-
ing the recipients are. '

The process of screening students both for financial
need and academic excellence has already begun. There
is representation from the History Associates Board as
well as from the faculty on the selection committee for
the awards we sponsor. As many deserving students as
possible are selected.

As members of the History Associates, you are e invited
to join me and other Board members in attending this
event. Please call 893-4388 for parking information.

It is gratifying for the recipients to meet and talk with
members of the group that raises funds on their behalf,
The opportunity for us to hear from and about these
students, both formally and in conversation completes
the circle of faculty, students and community working
together to support the UCSB History Department and
enabling young scholars to achieve their goals.

It is by no means a dry, dull occasion. The list of
graduate student dissertations reads like a list of books
on a “must read” list. The uudergra.dua.tes who speak
are bright and energetic, and give one absolute confi-
dence in the quality of their education as well as the -
future. A reception following the awards affords the -
opportunity to meet the recipients personally.

In addition to our “shop 'til you drop” event this
month, we are looking forward to the long—awmted wine
country talk and tour.

Mark your calendars for Saturday, May 30. Final
arrangements for this day are in progress and we will be
ma.dmg flyers as soon as possible.I look forward to -

seeing you at all three of our Spring events.-
: Karen Anderson

Evaluators Praise Dept.
But Warn of Shortages

CONTINUED FROM P. 1
pressed by the fact that “the
tenured faculty members are
thoroughly involved in under-
graduate as well as graduate
teaching and that they do not
delegate teaching chorestonon-
tenure-track faculty.”

Equally strong approval was
given to the department’s com-
mitment to maintain itself as a
general History department
while also building “clusters of
excellence” in key areas.

“While the department con-
tinues to provide political his-
tory which other programshave
sometimes sacrificed, they also
offer social, economic, cultural,
and intellectual history,” the
report observed. “The
department’s course offerings
also contribute to interdiscipli-
nary programs campus-wide.”

However, maneraof shrink-
ing resources, the evaluators
warned that “decisions will
have to be made about how to
balance undergraduate inter-
estin history with limited funds
and space,” especially with re-
gard to the workload of gradu-
ate teaching assistants,

Department Vice Chair of
Curriculam Jack Talbott said
that changes in departmental
programs are being imple-
mented as aresult of the report.

An ad hoc committee will be
appointed “to bring our require-
ments into closer alignment
with all our current research
strengths,” he reported,

“The report has shown how
a guaranteed commitment of
faculty positions over the next
threeyears can benefitthe cam-
pus as well as the department.”

History Chair Hal Drake
said that efforts were also un-
derwaytoreduce the workload
for teaching assistants.

“In the early 90s, the Col-
lege increased the size of dis-

... President 1 cussion sectionsin ordertomeet

budget shortfalls,” he said. “A
TA with fully enrolled sections
nowteaches the equivalentof a
fifth section interms of number
of students.”

He said that the depart—
ment’s budget request for next
yearasked the College eitherto
reduce the number of sections
from four per TA to three or to
reduce the number of students
in each section.

"We are proud of the quality
of instruction that our teaching
assistants give us; and we be-
lieve the training they receive
benefits them whén they go on
the job market," he said. "But
this is only supposed to be a
part-—tlme ;ob

I recently surveyed our
TAs, and it is clear that the
great majority of them now
must spend more than the 20
hotirs a week that is the official
maximum.*

Prof. Drake pointed out that
History courses are writing-
intensive, a.nd this makes it
unfair to give them the same
workload as TAs for classes
that have machine-scored ex-
aminations.

Blography
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Would she ever consider
doing a biography again?

“Like the dog who responds
tothe fire bell, Istill think about
it,” she confessed. “But I have
told my family and friends, if I
ever say I'm contemplating it,
they should take me out and
shoot me."

Prof. Kalman's current
project is a book on recent
American history, tentatively
entitled Yearsof Disenchantment:
The United States from Ford
through Bush. She is President
of the American Society for
Legal History.



Crunching Numbers

UCSB seems to have somebody for crunchmg data
on any topic you can imagine.

Recently, I received from the Assistant Vice Chancel—
lor of Academic Programs data crunched from a survey
of first-year students in which they were asked to name
the high school teachers who had had the greatest.
impact on their academic development. . . o

Frankly, I did not expect to see too many. History
teachers on the list, since very few students enter the

University as History majors.

So I was not too surprised to see'that
the list ended after a dozen names. But
there was a fistful of other pages, and I
was curious to see what was on them,

My mouth dropped. Th'ey were History
“teachers. Pages and pages of Hlstory

teachers,

There was Eric Burrows of our own San Marcos
High, cheek by jowl with D. Sigelauis of Brooklyn.
Tech High in New York, Mr. Brody of Evanston
Township High in Illinois and Mrs. Abdallah of Tokay
High School in Lodi. .

Large high schools, one-room hlgh schools. Page
after page of names. More than 100 in all.

The first page, which I hadn't looked at carefully,
was Government teachers —sent to me, 'pré‘suinably,' '
because none of the crunchers in the Vice Chanceﬂor s
office knew what else to do with them.

What is it, I wondered, that makes students remem-
ber their History teachers?

At first I thought maybe it’s because History teaches
so much about life that these students had come to value
the life lessons they learned from these teachers.

But I know academics tend to over-intellectualize
questions like that. It could just be that these were their
eastest teachers. Or maybe they were ]ust nice, carmg
people.

But I don't thmk that's it. L

Students know the difference between easy teachers
and academically important teachers. The im'poi'tant
influences often aren’t even very nice —though I'm sure
all of these are. _ T

Most of our majors come from converts who decide
they like History after taking one or more of our survey
courses—and nobody has every called those courses
easy.

Too bad the survey didn't ask for reasons. Ha.rd to
crunch, but I'd like to know.

True Commitment Lies Bebind
Van Gelderen Student Award

BY . SARAH

Dr. JOBETH VaN Gelderen is
80 years old and ,while enjoy-
ing her retirement from teach-
ing, this keenly intelligent
woman has certainly kept in-
volved in academic life.

Over the years, she has con-
tributed both great materialand
moral support to the History
Associates, and especially tothe
history graduate program at
UCSB.

She created the “Re-entry
Woman Prize”, generally
known in the History Depart-
mentasthe Van Gelderen Prize,
for women re-entering gradu-
ate school after a period of time
away from school due to work
or raising a family or both.

When the award had to be
redrawn this year as the Van
Gelderen Re-Entry Student
Prize in order to conform to
current Regental policy,
JoBeth didn’t bat an eye, de-
spite her deep commitment to
the needs of re-entry women.

JoBeth's interest in the
problemsofre-enteringwomen
grow out of personal experi-
ence.

As she said in a recent inter-
view, “I wenttocollege and got
a teaching credential, and my
father said, "You've gotenough
education, it's time to go to

m

WOrk.

And work she did, fiveyears

in advertising at The Broad--

way department store.
During that time, she used
savings to invest in an income

property, and she became a.

landiady.

Many of her renters were
single mothers with children
on welfare, often divorcees of
professional men.

The plight these young
mothers faced made a deep
impression on JoBeth, At the
time married to a hlstory pro-

CONTINUED. on LESCINY S fessor who did not want two
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PhDs in the family, JoBeth
moved on, becoming one of the
first women PhDs in history
from UCLA.

Retired after a long career
teaching at Santa Barbara City
College, JoBeth remains ac-
tive in Santa Barbara civic ac-
tivities.

And we in the UCSB His-
tory Department are delighted
that she and her husband, Don
VanGelderen, have given the
funds for the Re-entry Student
Prize.

The Van Gelderens started
the award with a $600 dona-
tion in 1989-90 and made it a
dollar-for-dollar challenge the
subsequent year, doubling the
amount to $1200,

They haveraised theamount
of their challenge every year
since. The challenge for the
current year is $8000.

°It is impossible to place a
value onwhatthe Van Gelderen
award has meant to the His-
tory Associates," President
Karen Anderson said. "Byrais-
ing the amount of money each
year, they have constantly
pushed us to do better than the
year before."

LETUS

HEAR FROM
If you are a grad trying to
get in touch with an old
classmate, or a community
member or alum with an

article or story, why not
drop us a line?

Send your letters to:
Editor, Historla
Department of History
University of California
Santa Barbara, CA 93106



brad Students Triumph!

UCSB'’s History Department
was well-represented at the
Third Annual Graduate Stu-
dent Conference on Late An-
tiquity, held at UCLA on April
4.

Along with students from
Michigan, Princeton and UC
Berkeley, four UCSB grad stu-
dents presented papers—the
most from any single univer-
sity.

Lauvra Wertheimer spoke
on “Clerical Celibagy, Chris-
tian Marriage and llegitimacy
in Late Antiquity.”

David Tipton presented a
paer on “Fourth and Fifth Cen-
tury Christian Views of Julian,”

Mike Proulx's paper was
entitled “BetweenaRockanda
Hard Place: Another Look at
Ambrose of Milan in the Court
of Magnus Maximus.”

Justin Stephens spoke on

“Who Saved Antioch? The
Role of Oratory in the After-
math of the 387 Riot of the
Statues.”

Betty Koed wasone ofthree
finalists selected out of a na-
tional competition to interview
for the position of Assistant
Senate Historian in the Senate
Historical Office in Washing-
ton, D. C.

Two graduate students have
won Fulbright Fellowships for
study abroad in the next aca-
demic year.

Nancy L. Stockdale will go
to to Hebrew University in
Jerusalem, and Kimber
Quinney will study in Italy.

Valery Garrett will be par-
ticipating in June in a month-
long NEH-sponsored Summer
Institute at Columbia Univer-
sity on “The Historyof Death.”

Last Chance bo Bust JoBeth and Do

THE HiSTORY Associates’
fund-raising thermom-
eter shot past the $6,000
mark last month, break-
inglast year'srecord. But
since JoBeth and Don
Van Gelderen raised the
amount of their challenge
grantthisyear, thatleaves
almost $2,000 still to be
raised before the annual
awards ceremony in May.
Every dollar you contrib-
ute to the History Associ-
ates Graduate Fund or the
Dick Cook Fund makes
two that go to support
History students. You
don't want JoBeth and
Don to keep that money,
do you? Send your check
{made out to appropriate
fund) to:

Office of Community
Relations

University of California
Santa Barbara, CA93106

$8,000!

—56,128

{AS OF APRIL 13)

$6,000

$4,000

$2.000

YAN GELDEREN
CHALLENGE CHART

Sexual ‘Tmmorality’ Competes
With Real Library Questions

NoTtMUcH IN the way of bloop-
ers this month, with the Spring
term barely under way.

Prof. Sears McGee was
taken with the following, from
a student paper in his History
140B class: “"The church not
only punished the actual of-
fenders, but also punished any-
one who atded and abetted
sexual immortality. ... Abawd
was an individual of either sex
who procured or pandered to
immortality.”

In lieu of others, we present
the following, culled from a list
of questions asked of reference
librarians, discovered by Prof.
Sarah Cline:

“Doyou have alist of all the
books written in the English
language?” :

+

“Doyou have a list of all the

books I've ever read?”

+
I'm looking for Robert
James Waller’s book, Waltz-
ing through Grand Rapids.”
(Actual title wanted: “Slow
Waltz in Cedar Bend.”)

+

“Do you have that book by

Rushdie: ‘Satanic Nurses'?”

(Actual title: “Satanic Verses”)
-+

“I was here about three
weeks ago looking at a cook-
book that cost $39.95. Do you
know which one it is?”

+

“Which outletsinthelibrary
are appropriate for my hair—
dryer?”

+
“Is the basement upstairs?”
+

“Why don't you have any
books by Ibid? He's written a
lot of important stuff.”

..é..
“I am looking for a list of
laws that I can break that would
send me back tojail foracouple

“of months.”

X%

Part 2: Actual Reference
Interviews reported by Ameri-
can and Canadian library ref-
erence desk workers of various
levels.

Patron: “I'm looking for a
book.”

Mental answer 1: “Well,
you'reintheright place.” Men-
tal answer 2: “Here's one.”
(Hand over nearest volume.)}
Audible answer: “Canyoubea

little more specific?”

o+
Patron: “Igotaquotefroma
book 1 turned in last week but
I forgot to write down the au-
thor and title. It's big and red
and I found it on the top shelf.
Can you find it for me?”
Mental answer: “Books clas-
sified by color are shelved
downstairs in the [non-exis-
tent] third sub-basement.”
Audibleanswer: “Whatwere
youlooking forwhenyoufound

the book the first time?”

+

In an art library:

Patron: Do you have any
books on Art?

Ref: Yes. Did you have a
certain artist in mind, or a pe-~
riod or style in mind?

Patron: No.

Ref: I guess you'll have to
look through our 120,000 books
and see if you find anything.

Patron: OK.

+

Patron: "Do you have any-
thing goodtoread?” Reference
person getting her audible and
mental answersmixed up: “No,
ma'am. I'm afraid we have

75,000 books, and they're all
duds.”

+

Telephone patron: Do you
have books on leaves? Library
worker: Nope, we keep them

on shelves. (She then hung up.
CONTINUED ON F. 6



Dont; Miss 0ut

You'LL WANT TO KEEP informed
as the UCSB History Associ-
ates begina newyear. Torenew
your membership or to join for
the first time, just fill out this
formand mail itwith your check
or money order (payable to
UCSB History Associates) .

Enclosed are my annual membership dues

of

O Active $30
O Corresponding 15

(Avatlable to residents outside
af Santa Barbara County only)

o]
In addition te my membership
dues, enclosed is:

O $25 to obtain 2 UCSB Library card

s gift to the History Associates
Graduate Fellowship Fund.
s gift to the History Associates

Dick Cook Scholarship Fund.
Gifts of 31,000 or more qualify for membersbip in
the Chancellor's Conncil.

e

Name:

Address:

City/Zip/State:

Membership dues are tax deductble ro the
extent allowed by law. Gifts to the scholarship
fund are considered a charizable donarion.

Please make your check payable to the
UCSB History Associates and rewurn it to:

UCSB Office of Community Relations
University of California, Santa Barbara
Santa Barbara, CA 93106-2100

Library Reference Questions
:

CONTINUED FROM P. 5

Canyoutell she’s nottoo fond of Reference
duty?)
+

Caller: “I have a painting by Vincent
Van Gogh. It's all blne with swirly stars on
it. Can you tell me where I can get it
appraised?”

Ref. : “Sir, does it say ‘Metropolitan
Museum of Art’ on the bottom? Tt does?
Well, what you have there is a poster that
they sell in the gift shop. I think they're
about $10.”

Patron: “I have to write a two-page
paper on the Civil War, can you help?”

Ref: “What aspect of the war interests
you?” Patron: “What aspect? You mean I
have to choose something in particular
about it? I thought I'd just write about the
whole thing”

+

Patron: “I am looking for a globe of the
earth. Ref: “We have a table-top model
over here.” Patron: “No, that’s not good
enough. Don't you have a life size?” Ref
(after a short pause): “Yes, but it’s in use
right now!”

From the Chair

CONTINUED FROM PAGE FOUR
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I've been doing some crunching of my own recently, with the help of
Luke Roberts and our Department MSO, Maria Perez.

What we figured is that the Department costs the University $3.25
million a year to operate, and brings in $7.8 million 2 year in student rev-

enues.

(In case you're wondering how we got that latter figure, we added the
total hours of student enrollment for 1996-97, divided that by three for a
three-quarter average, and then divided that number by 15, which is the
total hours for a “Full Time Enrolled” student, or Student FTE in UC-
speak, Then we multiplied that number by $7,300, which is the amount the
State gives the University for every Student FTE.)

In the business world, that would be called a tidy profit. It sure makes
you think twice about the departments that go around thumping their
chests because they bring in a million or two in government grants.

NEWELETTER OF THE UCSB HISTORY ASSOCIATES
UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA
SANTA BARBARA, CA 93106

Hal Drake
Chair

Non-Profit Org.
.S, Postage
PAID

Santa Barbara
California
Permit No. 104



